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Discourse and power in education:  an analytical framework for studying 
institutional processes in schools
Educational research on schools, once dominated by theoretical models 
borrowed from organisational theory, seems to have moved away from trying 
to develop models altogether.  More common now is the eclectic approach of 
the school effectiveness movement, or the process orientation of school 
renewal or self-evaluation procedures.  The school effectiveness movement, 
for instance, has relied largely on correlating the 'value added' through 
schooling with measured characteristics of schools, assuming that such 
correlations, where found, imply a causal explanation. (Mann, 1989; 
Reynolds, 1989)  
But of course, to identify in such research which of all the possible 
characteristics should be correlated, and which of the many possible 
significant correlations are actually effecting the outcome, some theory 
must be brought into play to relate the characteristics to each other and 
to the outcomes.  Similarly, when completely contradictory results occur, 
as when different studies find both positive and negative relationships 
between school effectiveness and monitoring of pupil progress, or between 
effectiveness and staff turnover (Reynolds, 1989), then something more than 
this correlative approach is needed to explain such findings.  We need some 
theory of the institutional processes which produce these outcomes.
Thus, the attempt to explain how schools operate as organisations remains 
an important task.  Lotto (1990, p. 29) claims that 'The basic tenets of 
administrative thought and practice in America today are little changed 
from the early decades of this century'.  However, in many circles, the 
dominant administrative paradigm of rational bureacracy and scientific 
management, and associated functionalist and rational scientific models of 
schools, have been challenged by a variety of cultural approaches to 
understanding schools.  This paper reviews aspects of this development, 
especially as it relates to the concept of power in social relations and 



institutional practice, and argues that the concept of discourse is a 
fruitful way of thinking about the dynamics of power in schools.
Ethnography and interactionism in school research
There are two elements to the problem being addressed here.  The first is 
the extent to which studies of schools have related institutional processes 
within schools to social processes on the larger scale, the problem of 
context.  The second is how studies of schools have explained the dynamic 
of social relations in ways which go beyond abstract functionalism or 
individual intention, seen here as the problem of power.
In reviewing culturalist approaches to the study of schools, Bates (1986, 
p. 26) warns that 
it is possible, while studying the interaction of teachers and pupils in 
classrooms, playgrounds, assemblies and playing fields to assume that these 
interactions are created spontaneously by the individuals involved without 
benefit of history and free from the constraints of the larger social 
context. . . A further difficulty involved in the attempt to assess what 
the struggles of teachers and pupils are 'really' like is that the 
descriptive accounts which can illuminate such struggles are necessarily 
elaborated in detail at a local level — they are studies of one or a few 
schools.  This makes it rather difficult to detect the systematic 
relationships between the internal cultures of schools and the external 
cultures of the wider society.  
This problem is not simply an error of application, but is endemic to much 
educational research in the general qualitative and more particularly 
ethnographic mould.  (Gilbert, 1992a)
Qualitative studies of specific educational sites have conventionally 
focused on participants' individual characteristics like perceptions, 
attitudes, beliefs, intentions (inferred from interviews and other 
records), and concrete interactions among participants like conversations, 
meetings, and classroom talk (described from observational notes or 
transcripts).  In education, such studies have been based on symbolic 
interactionist and other constructionist sociologies, but even more popular 
in recent times has been anthropological ethnography.  The ethnographic 
emphasis has been on events and statements recorded in conventional 
qualitative research techniques of observation and interview.

However, given the focus on situated action and the interpretations of 
participants, it has been difficult to combine these approaches with 
analyses of the more general social processes within which actions and 
interpretations are framed.  Since the 'context' is by definition always 
something other than the particular phenomena being studied, it has not 
been seen to be apprehendable in any specific and tangible form.  
Consequently, where contextual reference is made for an explanatory 
purpose, it is often unsystematic, and the connections are not well 
theorized.  
Without an explicit theory of the ways in which the dynamics of 
historically situated cultural contexts and processes are implicated in the 
nature and operation of specific events, explanatory references to context 
will be unsystematic, possibly arbitrary, and inadequately justified.  This 



is a serious flaw, for qualitative researchers have argued that it is the 
holism and sensitivity to context that sets their approach apart from the 
selective abstraction of quantitative methods.
While some qualitative researchers use the term context in an intensive 
sense to refer to the total complex of features of a particular site, such 
as a school (Gilbert, 1992a), more common is  an extensive use of the idea 
referring to the broader social milieu which is said to influence and 
therefore help explain the specifics of the site in question.  Sherman and 
Webb (1988) see this concern for context, that is, the sociocultural 
milieu, as a characteristic feature of qualitative research.  An example is 
Goodson's (1985, p. 125) argument that, in research into the historical 
context and production of the curriculum, we should acknowledge 
'constraints beyond the individual and events'.  Goodson points out that 
Focusing investigation on participants' perceptions and short span 
interactive situations is then to 'take the problem as given'; what is 
needed is data on how circumstances are 'transmitted from the past'.
In his work on curriculum change, Goodson identifies three 'levels' at 
which the history of constraints operates: the individual life story, the 
group or collective level, where professions and disciplines evolve as 
social movements over time, and the relational level, with its changing 
relations among individuals, groups and between individuals and groups.  
Similar considerations are relevant to other aspects of the study of 
schooling: the history of institutional change on the large scale is an 
important factor in understanding the specific balance of interests, forces 
and perspectives in specific school sites at any particular time.
The dichotomy between intensive and extensive notions of context is 
problematic, since it raises the question of how the boundaries between 
them are to be drawn.  It is held here that a comprehensive understanding 
of schools is compatible only with an extensive concept of context, for to 
cut off the consideration of events or interpretations from the histories 
and larger institutions in which they are produced is to narrow the range 
of possible issues and explanatory factors.  
The definition of context is a useful preliminary to the more interesting 
question of what provides the social dynamic in qualitative studies.  This 
raises a second element by which ethnographic and interactionist approaches 
can be assessed — the extent to which they are able to incorporate a 
concept of power in the analysis.  The concept of power is a highly complex 
issue in itself, and only a brief discussion is provided here.  A useful 
review is that provided by Clegg (1989) who structures his discussion 
around competing versions of the concept in the history of the study of 
power:
1.   Hobbes' version in which power is a kind of causality which occurs 
when one powerful individual succeeds in imposing his or her will on 
another.
2.   Dahl's version, in which power can be attributed only when it is seen 
to be exercised (the episodic concept of power).  Dahl focussed on 
decision-making power in situations of observable conflicts of interest 
(the one dimensional view).
3.   Bachrach and Baratz's two dimensional version which adds to Dahl the 
idea that sometimes power can be used to prevent a decision being made or a 



particular action being taken.
4.   Wrong's version, in which power is a capacity which someone can have 
even if it is not exercised. (the dispositional concept of power).

5.   Lukes' three dimensional view which argues that power does not occur 
only in  situations of conflict when people are made to do or prevented 
from doing something.  Lukes says that sometimes people are subject to 
power (especially ideological power) which shapes their conceptions of 
their own interests.  Under such circumstances, people will not in any 
sense be aware of being overtly forced to do or prevented from doing 
something.  To identify this kind of power we would need a concept of 
objective interest to be able to tell when  such power is taking effect.  
Lukes' discussion clearly gives more weight to structural determination 
than the other variants, but his conclusion is that the exercise of power 
implies that it is 'in the exerciser's or exercisers' power to act 
differently' (Lukes, 1974, p. 55) ,and that 'an attribution of power is at 
the same time an attribution of (partial or total) responsibility for 
certain consequences' (p. 56).
Common to all these versions is the idea that power resides in individuals 
or groups of persons as agents, so that we can say that power is something 
people have, use or enact.  In these terms, to study power is to focus on 
its motivations and expressions among particular individuals or groups. 
(Gilbert, 1992b)
Some ethnographic studies emphasising the interpretation of meaning as the 
chief dynamic hardly have a concept of power at all.  (Gilbert, 1992a)  
Culturalist studies such as those by Deal (1985), Millikan (1984), Ribbins, 
Jarvis, Best and Oddy (1981) and Yeo (1992) emphasise symbolism as the key 
system in which activities in schools are conducted, so that rituals, 
rhetoric, symbols, heros and stories take on a life of their own, 
generating or channeling the interactions and relationships among people.  
If ethnographies and symbolic studies have failed to specify how power 
works to construct social relations and activities, a range of 
interactionist studies have attempted to do this.
An interesting example is  Ball's (1987) text, which provides a 
comprehensive and thoughtful analytical scheme for studying schools, but 
despite attempts to incorporate a theory of power in his analysis, the 
culturalist and intensively contextual approach works against a successful 
outcome.  Ball's recommendations for analysing the 'micro-politics of 
school life' replace the concepts of organisational science with concepts 
of power, goal diversity, ideological disputation, conflict, interests, 
political activity, and control — reminiscent in many ways of a 'high 
politics' of schooling.  He argues that
A pragmatic and critical organizational analysis of schools must begin by 
being rooted in and developed upon the experiences, views and 
interpretations of the individual actors who constitute 'the organization' 
and their real and practical concerns and interests. (Ball, 1987, p. 16)
Ball acknowledges the danger 'that a meso-level, or organizational level, 
examination of the institution will tend to overplay the importance of 
internal factors in explaining school practices and underplay the role of 



external, structural influences and determinations' (p. 23). However, he 
argues the need to 'explore the different ways in which different 
organizations cope with and respond differently to greater intervention and 
pressure from outside' (p. 24).
This is a useful position to take, but a problem arises when Ball defines 
his analytical concepts, for in important ways his rendition of these 
concepts means that his study cannot be articulated with the structural 
determinations he accepts as important.  It is hard to see how these 
connections can be made if the analytical concepts used for the meso-level 
analysis are incommensurate with those needed for a broader structural 
analysis.  This is the case in Ball's scheme, especially in the concept of 
power, for like the writers listed in Clegg's analysis, he sees power as 
something individuals or groups hold.
For Ball, power 'does not involve reference to position or capacity as such 
but to performance, achievement and struggle.  Power is taken to be an 
outcome' (p. 25).  Ball quotes Hindess (1982, p. 504) in seeing power as 
the exercise of control, 'the realization of one's will or objectives, the 
securing of interests', and illustrates this by referring to variations 
among schools in the exercise and possibility of headteachers' power.  Ball 
refers in his discussion to Hargreaves (1981) distinction between 
interactional and institutional power, but since both forms in Hargreaves' 

use are explicable only in the performance of individuals, the problem 
remains of relating these forms to the broader context.  If power is the 
realization of will, how can this be connected theoretically to structured 
relations?  Some other concept of power becomes necessary, one which can 
accommodate the micro-politics of institutional power, but which connects 
power effects at this level with those of social structure.
Circuits of power
There are  two main strategies available to attempts to theorise power: to 
develop an encompassing descriptive model of structured relations as 
earlier illustrated in Goodson's idea of levels, so that power relations 
are represented as flows in a system or network; or to dissolve the broader 
structures into constitutive processes in which power relations are 
produced and sustained within particular forms of historically patterned 
interaction.  Of greater interest are those attempts which combine these 
strategies.
A good example, though dominated by the former approach, is Clegg's notion 
of circuits of power.  His interest in organisational power leads him to 
argue that power is not a property, held by persons, as episodic agency 
would have it, but that power is relational, and is the product of 
structured sets of relations among people, relations which are not 
attributable to or created by particular people, but are more historically, 
institutionally and discursively produced.  In trying to outline a theory 
of power Clegg posits three levels at which power relations can be 
identified, the level of agency, the level of social integration and the 
level of system integration.  It is the concept of circuits of power and 
how they operate at different levels which make up Clegg's chief 
contribution.



Central to this model is the view that agency is something that is achieved 
by virtue of organisation, whether of an individual's dispositional 
capacities or of a collective nature as in the more common referential use 
of the term organisation.  
Organization is essential to the achievement of effective agency . . . .  
It is the stabilizing and fixing factor in circuits of power.  The point of 
using agency in this way is to avoid reductionism to either putative human 
agents or to certain conceptions of structure which always determine. . . .  
a theory of power must examine how the field of force in which power is 
arranged has been fixed, coupled and constituted in such a way that, 
intentionally or not, certain 'nodal points' of practice are privileged in 
this unstable and shifting terrain. . . . a radical view of power would 
consist . . . in the strategies and practices whereby, for instance, agents 
are recruited to views of their interests which align with the discursive 
field of force that the enrolling agency is able to construct.  (Clegg, 
1989, p. 17)
In elaborating this scheme, Clegg acknowledges the force of post-
structuralist arguments, especially Laclau and Mouffe (1985), who see power 
as existing neither in individuals or in concrete practices, but 'in the 
way in which agents and practices are articulated in a particular fixed 
ensemble of representations. . . . To the extent that meanings become fixed 
or reified in certain forms, which then articulate particular practices, 
agents and relations, this fixity is power'.  (Clegg, 1989, p.183)  In this 
view, power is the apparent order of taken-for-granted categories of 
existence, as they are fixed and represented in diverse discursive forms 
and practices.  This is the textual, semiotic power of post-structuralism, 
where 'the central feature of power consists in this fixing of the terrain 
for its own expression.' (p. 183)
While emphasising the importance of the concept of nodal points in 
articulatory practices which fix meaning and representation, Clegg points 
to two main problems with this approach. First, the emphasis on 
indeterminacy and pure contingency ignores the extent to which some nodal 
points are capable of being fixed in very stable ways over long periods of 
time.  Second, there is a materiality to many of these practices which in 
itself further fixes the divisions and connections on which the practice is 
based.  As illustration, Clegg cites examples of money in the economy and 
law in the state, each of which
stabilizes, constitutes and connects a disparate set of subjects, produced 
through the practices of civil society, into meaningfully fixed and stable 
totalities of, for instance, employers and employees, the lawful and the 
lawless, law enforcers and law breakers.  Moreover, each of these practices 
is not merely discursive but has a high degree of materiality to it, which 
is constituted in offices, factories, shops, courts, prisons, and so on. 
(Clegg, 1989, p. 184)
Clegg rejects the sovereign concept of power implied in ideology and 



hegemony, in favour of an articulatory concept, but with a strengthening of 
the idea of necessary nodal points, and an emphasis on disciplinary power 
more attuned to contemporary developments in organisation and 
administration.  He proposes 'an alternative framework, one which eschews 
the merely mechanical metaphors of the past in order also to embrace an 
imagery more redolent of the post-modern electronic age, an imagery 
suggested by its representation in a form which crystallizes as a circuit 
diagram: circuits of power.' (Clegg, 1989, p. 186)
An interesting aspect of the circuit is the importance it retains for 'the 
careful analysis of causal power, in agency terms, of particular episodes. 
. . . all forms of agency will be an achievement of control produced by 
discipline.  Consistency, coherence and memory of self as such are not 
given but learned and accomplished.  The agency of a person is no less an 
achievement of discipline than is that of an organisation.' (p. 187)
Organisations are characterised by negotiation, contestation and struggle 
between organisationally divided and linked agencies, which seek to 
maximise their strategic position by making their connection with some 
other agency a 'necessary nodal point'.  'The articulation of interests by 
strategic agencies is thus the medium and outcome of unique positioning 

over the discretion of others' positioning in the organization field.' (p. 
199)  Clegg describes these processes through concepts of rules, a 
constitutive sense making process by which agencies accomplish the fixing 
of meaning; and translation, the methods agents use to translate phenomena 
into resources and resources into networks of control, alliance, coalition, 
antagonism, and interest.  This is the process by which politically engaged 
agents constitute themselves as agents, and at the same time constitute 
interests and structures.
These processes operate within a framework of system and social integration 
which are conceptualised as distinct circuits of facilitative and 
dispositional power respectively, which relate in different ways to the 
episodic agency circuit of power.  'The circuit of power passing through 
system integration is conceptualized in terms of techniques of discipline 
and production, while the circuit of social integration is conceptualized 
in terms of rules that fix relations of meaning and membership'. (p. 18)  
These circuits constitute the field of force in which episodic agency 
conceptions of power are articulated.  Fixing these fields is achieved 
through enrolling other agencies such that they have to traffic through the 
enrolling agencies' obligatory passage points.   
Episodic power's achievement will consist, first, in constituting a 
relational field by 'enrolling' other organizations and agencies; second, 
in the 'stabilizing' of a network of power centrality, alliance and 
coalition among agencies within the field; third, in the 'fixing' of common 
relations of meaning  and membership among the agencies within that field, 
such that they are reflexively aware of their constitution as a field. 
(Clegg, 1989, p. 225)
Clegg views the episodic exercise of power as the most visible, accessible 
and effective form, since in an established stable organisational structure 
it 'has no need to struggle against relations of meaning and membership, 



nor to institute new disciplinary techniques of production or of force' (p. 
18).  To the extent that power stays within the episodic circuit, it 
automatically reproduces the existing configurations of rules and 
domination. In such a situation, the field becomes stabilised on certain 
rules of practice guiding innovation, such that membership and meaning 
characteristics tend towards a norm'. (p. 226) Nonetheless, power involves 
not only securing outcomes through the episodic circuit of power, but also 
securing or reproducing the conditions, usually the rules of authorised or 
rational behaviour, within which strategies of  episodic power make good 
contextual sense.   Power then comprises the three modalities of the three 
circuits, and is present in the overall flow of action through the 
circuits, though empirically it may be contained within the episodic 
circuit.
Clegg's model is an interesting attempt to tie together a variety of 
theoretical perspectives.  This may be seen as eclecticism, and in drawing 
concepts from Wittgensteinian theories of rules, causal notions of action 
and discursive theories of agency, it may well be trying to combine the 
incommensurable.  However, its value lies in the acknowledgement of the 
diversity of ways in which power operates.  In the connections between the 
episodic and social integration circuits, it incorporates the micro-
political perspective of Ball (1987).  The focus on meaning, membership and 
rules through social integration calls attention to the symbolic and 
cultural dimensions, whether of the ethnographic or post-structuralist 
discursive kind.  By connecting the system integration circuit, it focuses 
attention on the broader historical perspective with its technologies, 
disciplinary techniques and social and economic orders, both in their 
materiality and representation.
While this is valuable in its comprehensiveness, it is not simply another 
reified model of a social structure, for Clegg rejects the idea that 
totalities are the prior framework in which power operates.  These 
organised networks of power are an achievement of power, not its generative 
principle; they are not sources of power, but circuits through which agents 
mobilise relations of meaning and membership and techniques of production 
and discipline. (pp. 218-9)  The idea of circuits does not deny the 
contingency and discontinuities of power, but it does claim that the fields 
of power are not totally random fields.  Rather they are shifting fields of 
configurations which change at different rates, from the instantaneous 

celebrated by Baudrillard to the longue durée  of the Annales school, and 
which must be articulated to achieve their force in any particular 
situation.
Clegg's model does not in itself offer methods for doing studying power, 
though he cites examples of such studies.  Rather, it can be seen as a map 
within which more focused studies of power can be located.  Its greatest 
weakness is the relative lack of detail on episodic agency and how the 
other circuits constitute and are constituted by it.  In particular, an 
elaboration is required of the articulation of meaning, rules and 
membership in episodic power relations, and the connection of the 
techniques of disciplinary discourse with both of these.  Both these issues 



can be profitably understood and studied through the concept of discourse.

The move to discourse
The linguistic turn in the social and behavioural sciences is transforming 
the construction of problems for study, how they are theorized, and the 
methods for studying them.  An illustration is Clifford's call in 
ethnography for a break from 'the persistence of an ideology claiming 
transparency of representation and immediacy of experience'. (Clifford, 
1986, p. 2)  Rather, ethnography must acknowledge the construction in 
language of both the culture being described and the description itself:
In this view of ethnography the proper referent of any account is not a 
represented 'world'; now it is specific instances of discourse. . . . In 
this view, 'culture' is always relational, an inscription of communicative 
processes that exist, historically, between subjects in relations of power.  
(Clifford, 1986, p. 14)
The instructive link here is between historically produced communicative 
processes and the power relationships among people, for it is this 
connection which is lacking from the culturalist theories reviewed earlier, 
and which is the chief focus of the concept of discourse.
There is a variety of uses of the term discourse.  The branch of formal 
linguistics known as discourse analysis tries to identify the general rules 
by which various forms of communication, conversation, et cetera  are 
achieved.  The focus here is on formal rules (e.g. how people use voice 
inflection to indicate turn-taking in conversation, or what is an 
appropriate way to open a telephone conversation), similar to its close 
relation ethnomethodology, and there is very little concern for the content 
of what is said or its more general social significance.  Consequently, the 
connections with systems of power are not addressed.
What might be called a poststructuralist psychoanalytic interest emphasises 
the relationships between subject positions and subjectivity constructed in 
various discourses, and how people occupy those positions.  (Hollway, 1984; 
Davies, 1989, 1990)  Its application is best demonstrated in 
poststructuralist studies of the construction of gender.
Weedon's (1989) discussion is a classic elaboration of the position.  The 
initial connection is between language and social relations, and the role 
of power in producing individual subjectivity.
For poststructuralist theory the common factor in the analysis of social 
organization, social meanings, power and individual consciousness is 
language.  Language is the place where actual and possible forms of social 
organization and their likely social and political consequences are defined 
and contested.  Yet it is also the place where our sense of ourselves, our 
subjectivity is constructed. . . . Subjectivity is produced in a whole 
range of discursive practices — economic, social and political — the 
meanings of which are a constant site of struggle over power.  Language is 
not the expression of unique individuality; it constructs the individual's 
subjectivity in ways which are socially specific. . .  (Weedon, 1989, p. 
21)
This process operates fundamentally and pervasively across institutions and 
practices, and the idea of discourse then becomes something of a grand 
theory of the social dynamic.



Through a concept of discourse, which is seen as a structuring principle of 
society, in social institutions, modes of thought and individual 
subjectivity, feminist poststructuralism is able, in detailed, historically 
specific analysis to explain the working of power on behalf of specific 
interests and to analyse the opportunities for resistance to it.  It is a 

theory which decentres the rational, self-present subject of humanism, 
seeing subjectivity and consciousness, as socially produced in language, as 
a site of struggle and potential change. . . . Discourses represent 
political interests and in consequence are constantly vying for status and 
power.  The site of this battle for power is the subjectivity of the 
individual and it is a battle in which the individual is an active but not 
sovereign protagonist.  (p. 41)
These various developments are rich in ideas for understanding the 
connections among personal biographies and interpretations and forms of 
communication and interaction so central to the culturalist approach to 
understanding schools.  In addition however, they are able to integrate 
these concerns with a theory of power and a way of relating processes in 
particular sites to broader social relations and structures, showing how 
these general processes are implicated in the very construction of 
individual identity.  It is this combination, unique to the concept of 
discourse, that makes it so valuable.  
Foucault, uses the term discourse to refer to the delimited set of 
practices which constitute the disciplines of the economic, the sexual, the 
medical, the familial, the disciplinary.  For Foucault, discourse is a 
linguistic unity or group of statements which constitutes and delimits a 
specific area of concern, governed by its own rules of formation with its 
own modes of distinguishing truth from falsity and of delimiting the 
scientific from the non-scientific.  The regularities which characterise 
this process and in which these rules are embodied are described as 
discursive practices.
Foucault's idea of discursive practices dissolves the separation of the 
linguistic from the social:  discursive practices are embodied in technical 
processes, in institutions, and in patterns of general behaviour.  'The 
unity of a discourse does not derive from the fact that it describes a 
'real object', but from the social practices that actually form the object 
about which discourses speak.  The 'social' is constituted through these 
practices.' (Weeks, 1982, p. 111)  Foucault is concerned, not with a 
fundamental principle of power, but with these mechanisms and social 
practices through which power is actually exercised:
If one tries to erect a theory of power one will always be obliged to view 
it as emerging at a given place and time and hence to deduce it, to 
reconstruct its genesis.  But if power is in reality an open, more-or-less 
coordinated (in the event, no doubt, ill-coordinated) cluster of relations, 
then the only problem is to provide oneself with a grid of analysis which 
makes possible an analytic of relations of power. (Foucault, 1980, p. 199)
The influences of Foucault's concept of power are apparent in Clegg's 
scheme.  It is a web of relationships set up by political and other 
technologies; it comes from the top down as well as the bottom up; it 



establishes rules and membership.  However, it is also at the same time 
intentional, and evident in what Clegg has called the episodic circuit.
. . . the rationality of power is characterised by tactics that are often 
quite explicit at the restricted level where they are inscribed (the local 
cynicism of power), tactics which, becoming connected to one another, 
attracting and propagating one another, but finding their base of support 
and their condition elsewhere, end by forming comprehensive systems: the 
logic is perfectly clear, the aims decipherable, and yet it is often the 
case that no one is there to have invented them, and few who can be said to 
have formulated them . . . (Foucault, 1981, p. 95)
Foucault points out that his aim is show 'the positivity  of discourses, 
their conditions of existence, the systems which regulate their emergence, 
functioning and transformation' and how discourses are related to political 
practice: 'I am trying to define how, to what extent, at what level 
discourses, particularly scientific discourses, can be objects of a 
political practice, and in what system of dependence they can exist in 
relation to it'. (Foucault, 1991, p. 69)
It is this connection which has attracted researchers in education and 
related fields.  Walkerdine (1984) traced the disciplinary techniques 
produced in educational practices through the discourse of developmental 
psychology.  Donald (1985) analysed mechanisms of power in the architecture 
and organisation of nineteenth century monitorial schools.  The collection 
by Ball (1990) demonstrates by argument and example the fertility of 
Foucault's ideas to the study of education.  
However, the great majority of these studies are of the relatively distant 
past, and all are based on some form of documentary evidence.  None 
addresses evidence of naturally occurring interactions in the 
interactionist or ethnographic sense.  While documentary evidence is a 
valid focus of analysis in studying the 'specific regularities, logic, 
strategy, "self-evidence" and reason' of a discourse (Foucault, 1991, p. 

75) in one site (whether it be an examination report, a plan, a policy 
document, a newspaper report), it leaves open the question of how a 
particular discursive practice is articulated with other practices in the 
everyday interactions of organisations.  For such an analysis, more direct 
evidence is necessary of interactions in the organisational sites, and a 
method of analysis is needed which will show how power is articulated in 
these interactions.

To study what both Foucault and Clegg recognise as the local manifestation 
of power, we must be able to focus on 'the manifold relationships of force 
that take shape and come into play in the machinery of production, in 
families, limited groups, and institutions' since these are 'the basis for 
wide-ranging effects of cleavage that run through the social body as a 
whole'. (Foucault, 1981, p. 94)
In a sense the argument has come back to what the ethnographers and 
interactionists have been saying all along, but with a new understanding of 
a concept of power and articulation which their approaches have lacked.  A 
scheme of analysis which offers much is Fairclough's (1989) approach to 



critical discourse analysis. 
Fairclough comes from an ethnomethodological tradition characterized by 
rigorous attention to the detail of the socially structured nature of 
specific actions/interactions as they are constructed by participants in 
language.  He is concerned with the way interactions are related to broader 
power structures, especially through language, and aims 'to help correct a 
widespread underestimation of the significance of language in the 
production, maintenance, and change of social relations of power'. 
(Fairclough, 1989, p. 1)  
Fairclough labels his approach 'critical language study', which 'analyses 
social interactions in a way which focuses upon their linguistic elements, 
and which sets out to show up their generally hidden determinants in the 
system of social relationships, as well as hidden effects they may have 
upon that system'. (Fairclough, 1989, p. 5)  He criticises those forms of 
language study, like pragmatics, which view actions as originating in 
individual intention, and which therefore underestimate the extent to which 
people are 'caught up in, constrained by, and indeed derive their 
individual identities from social conventions . . .  what one needs is a 
theory of social action — social practice — which accounts for both the 
determining effect of conventions and the strategic creativity of 
individual speakers, without reducing practice to one or the other'. (p. 9)
This theory, at least in its linguistic form, lies in a concept of 
discourse, language as social practice determined by social structures.  
Discourse is determined by socially constituted orders of discourse, sets 
of conventions associated with institutions and shaped by power relations 
in those institutions and in society as a whole.  In studying the textual 
representation of actions and interactions 'we ought to be concerned with 
the processes of producing and interpreting texts, and with how these 
cognitive processes are socially shaped and relative to social conventions. 
. .' (p. 19)  
Discourse is the whole process of social interaction, and the elements of 
spoken or written text are the traces of the productive process and cues 
for the interpretative process which constitute it.  These two processes of 
production and interpretation involve an interplay between the properties 
of texts and the knowledge, values, beliefs and assumptions, the 'members' 
resources' (MR) which people draw on when they produce and interpret texts.  
But this interplay occurs in particular social conditions, the social 
conditions of production and interpretation, which can be specified in 
three different levels of social organisation: the level of social 
situation, or the immediate social environment in which the discourse 
occurs; the level of the social institution which constitutes a wider 
matrix for the discourse; and the level of the society as a whole.
So in seeing language as discourse and social practice, one is committing 
oneself not just to analysing texts, nor just to analysing processes of 
production and interpretation, but to analysing the relationship between 
texts, processes, and their social conditions, both the immediate 
conditions of the situational context and the more remote conditions of 
institutional and social structures.  (Fairclough, 1989, p. 26)



In illustrating how levels of social organisation are incorporated into 
analysis, Fairclough cites the case of a student who flouts the conventions 
of school rules, and the tactics that a principal may adopt to deal with 
such acts.  This can be seen situationally in just those terms, but at the 
institutional level it can be seen as a recurring pattern which says 
something about systematic social relations between groups of young people 
and formal educational institutions.  More broadly, analogous conflicts in 
other institutions like the law or the family could lead to conclusions 
about the general relations between youth and 'authority'.
Important here is the distinction between 'power in discourse', reflected 
in immediate and concrete terms in interactions, and the 'power behind 
discourse', a longer term issue of the conventions of discourse types 
constraining people's contributions.  Explanation involves both 
perspectives on power:
If therefore there are systematic constraints on the contents of discourse 
and on the social relationships enacted in it and the social identities 
enacting them, these can be expected to have long-term effects on the 
knowledge and beliefs, social relationships, and social identities of an 
institution or society.  (Fairclough, 1989, p. 74)
The manifestation of discourse at the individual level is in the social 
identity formed by the positioning of people over time in a particular 
configuration of discourses, and it is in this sense that individual 
actions/interactions can not be explained without recourse to the 
historical and institutional contexts of the society.
The advantages of a critical discourse perspective are that it shows in 
concrete form how relationships among people are established within 
historically produced ways of understanding and dealing with the world.  
Sexism, racism, 'IQism' and other forms of dehumanising or damaging 
relationships do not simply consist in some individuals exploiting others.  
The forms of exploitation predate the particular individuals involved in 
them at any given time.  To combat systematic forms of oppression, we need 
to show how they are the result of certain common social practices and 
related subjectivities, discursive structures, disciplinary techniques and 
technologies.  
For instance, to promote equal employment opportunity for women we need to 
understand the  institutional practices which have produced unequal 
outcomes for so long.  The connections among childrearing practices, 
assumptions about the patriarchal breadwinner, work practices, job 
descriptions, concepts of efficiency, taxation, superannuation and leave 
rules, and other aspects of the discursive practices of employment, family 
and society need to be addressed.  
A discourse perspective with its focus on the material evidence of language 
and other symbolic forms allows us to see in concrete ways how such 
relationships are maintained among people.  Language is the social cement 
which connects the face to face interactions among particular people at 
particular times with the broader historical context and its discourses.  
To see language as discourse, with its connection between, on the one hand, 
the ideas and content of what is said and, on the other, the social 
relationships of equality or inequality sustained in that language, is a 



useful way of seeing how power operates.
The upshot of this review is that a study of schools is possible which 
connects the intensive with the extensive context of institutions, which 
combines the local episodic manifestation of power with social practices on 
a broader scale, and which shows the structural significance of micro-
political practice.  The possibility lies in a concept of discourse which 
includes the Foucauldian focus on disciplinary practices and techniques, 
the psychoanalytic focus on the structuring of subjectivity through 
positioning, and the critical linguistic focus on the language practices 
through which disciplines and subjectivities operate.  Such a scheme places 
the operation of organisations in a broader and more powerful explanatory 
frame.  It also makes possible the articulation of a range of interests, 
since it allows us to see how a multiplicity of local practices are 
connected in circuits of power, revealing common interests which may be 
enlisted to projects of change.
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